BIG CICERO JOINT 

DRAINAGE BOARD

Wednesday, April 26, 2017

First Floor Conference Room

Members Present: Mark Heirbrandt, Byron Loveless, Scott Shoemaker, Jim Mullins, Brad Bagwell, and Secretary Heather Terry

Surveyors Present: Dan Sheets, Jason Henderson, Kenton Ward
Board Attorney:  Steve Holt

Others present at meeting: Vicky Boyd, Jeff Redman, Scot VanHorn, Mayor Don Havens, Wyatt Johnson, Reedy Financial (Adam & James), Siavash Beik 
Minutes:

President Heirbrandt presented the minutes from March 8, 2017 meeting and asked for any discussion. Brad Bagwell motioned to approve the January minutes as presented.  Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed.
Finances & Claims:
Brad Bagwell presented the claims totaling $69,648.08. Steve Holt asked about the date deposit of fall taxes. Secretary Terry explained that the Surveyors office is just now getting this deposit information to add to the board’s ledger.  Byron Loveless made a motion to approve the claims as corrected without Ken Hedge’s claim.  Jim Mullins 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed. 

Surveyor’s Reports:   Kenton Ward stated that Steve Bates will be floating Cicero Creek from the Tipton/Hamilton Co line to the reservoir soon, and that dredging along SR 19 is still not scheduled due to permitting issues with IDEM. Dredging will happen on Hinkle Creek outlet near Little Chicago Road.
Clearing Report:  Jason Henderson reported that the tree clearing on the north side of Cicero Creek from South Pole to CVS is complete. Byron mentioned his appreciation for the drone picture of the finished project.  

USDA: Jason reported that the meeting with representation from this board, the city, the USDA, attorney Holt, and financers of the city was positive.  President Heirbrandt agreed.  Jason thanked Michael with the USDA for being instrumental in this process. The next step if for attorney Holt to prepare an inner-local agreement for both entities to 
review. Adam and James with Reedy Financial Group presented the board and city officials with a handout which included Big Cicero Creek’s boards revenue and debt service, past 3 year average, at an 86% collection rate, with information gathered from the Tipton Auditors office, Treasurer’s Office, and the Surveyor’s office. James wanted the board to know the coverage is there for the loan.  It is everyones understanding that there is no penalty for early pay off and that the percentage rate of 2.75% is good through June. Mayor Havens agrees the inner-local agreement is the next step.  Mayor Havens stated he thinks there is still some concern about the impact of this type of loan or payment.  The board and Mayor Havens want the verbiage of the agreement to be clear and understandable that this is not alterable or negative in any capacity.  James with Reedy clarified that this is a revenue bond because the board is using assessment revenues, not property taxes.  He added that the debt and payment obligation falls on the board, not the city, to pay this debt.  There is no city obligation or liability; the city would be harmless in the case of any default to the loan.  Once the agreement is reviewed and approved by the board and the city, then Siavash Beik and Jason Henderson will complete the application.  The City Council meets every 2nd & 4th Monday, so we can work to meet the USDA deadline of June. Brad Bagwell asked when the board needs to make the decision of loan specifics and time.  Attorney Holt stated he has drafted the inner-local agreement to read that the Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board make the decision as to the terms of the loan and it will read “up to 40 years” so the time-span does not need to be committed.  President Heirbrandt stated this offers the board flexibility.  Kenton Ward agreed.  Siavash reported that he is working on the reports necessary for the application process and is in contact with the USDA. Mayor Havens added he would like to have the opinions of the surveyors as to the effect of this project down-stream and up-stream, after the project is complete, with ample forethought, towards future spending. 
Siavash added the groundwork up to this point, the studies done to this point, and the parameters put in place for future development are all intended to keep the increase of water flow down. Vicky Boyd asked what type of relief this project will bring to the city.  President Heirbrandt stated the board tasked CBE to study all segments and aspects of Cicero Creek. Then the board could make a best practice plan and therefore, prioritize their spending and future projects.  Siavash added one of the main goals is to reduce the erosion in the city, which is the goal of this project.  The long term goal is to minimize maintenance costs and sediment to Morse Lake.  The second goal is to reduce the flooding to the city by 1-2 feet. Siavash added that natures climate is also changing at the same time.  CBE and the Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board aim to make the city more resilient and proactive to flooding: there is not one big project to stop flooding. 
BOARD BUSINESS:  Old Business:
New Business: 
OTHER BUSINESS:

The next Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board meeting will be Wednesday, June 7 2017, at 9:30am at the Tipton County Courthouse.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  None
ADJOURNMENT:  Brad Bagwell made a motion to adjourn. Byron Loveless 2nd the motion. With no further discussion the motion passed.  
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The above minutes were approved at a regular meeting of the Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board.  The signatures were intentionally omitted to preserve privacy.  Signed copies are available in the 
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1st floor of the Tipton County Courthouse. 
